

Dickson, Joseph ^[1]

Dickson, Joseph

by [C. Sylvester Green](#) ^[2], 1986

April 1745–14 Apr. 1825



A 1954 photograph of the home of Gen. Joseph Dickson, near Mount Holly. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History.

^[3]Joseph Dickson, congressman, planter, and military leader, was born in Chester County, Pa., a few miles north of Wilmington, Del. About 1755 he moved with his family to [Rowan County](#) ^[4], N.C., near Salisbury, where he continued his schooling begun in Pennsylvania. He read law, was admitted to the North Carolina bar, and practiced in Rowan County. He early assumed responsibility for the family's farm and became widely known throughout the area as a successful cotton and tobacco planter.

During the restless days prior to the [American Revolution](#) ^[5] Dickson filled many positions of leadership on behalf of the colony. In 1775, at the age of thirty, he was a member of the Rowan County [Committee of Safety](#) ^[6], a group designed for negotiation as well as defense. Before the end of the year he accepted a commission as commanding captain in the Continental Army. In 1780 he served as a major of the "Lincoln County Men," a unit that distinguished itself at the [Battle of Kings Mountain](#) ^[7] under the command of Colonel [Charles McDowell](#) ^[8]. One year later he won praise for his bravery and military acumen in opposing the invasion of Lord Charles Cornwallis into North Carolina. For that service he was commissioned colonel; his continuing military leadership earned him the rank of brigadier general in the militia.

Having established his residence in [Lincoln County](#) ^[9], Dickson was elected clerk of the Lincoln County court, a position he held for several years until he was elected to the North Carolina Senate where he served four terms from 1788 to 1795. There he revealed a special interest in education, serving on several committees and the legislative commission that established [The University of North Carolina](#) ^[10]. He was named a trustee in the [William R. Davie](#) ^[11] bill to establish the university, dated 12 Nov. 1789. Subsequently he was listed in the charter of 11 Dec. 1789, and was consistently present at meetings of the trustees through 1796. In the latter year he was a member of the small Committee on Visitation.

In 1793 Dickson was reported to have "occupied property in [Chatham County](#) ^[12]" that later belonged to the university. Whether he simply lived there for a time or owned the property is not clear. Further, in the university records for 7 Dec. 1796, he is listed as representing the "Morgan District" on the Committee on Visitation while someone else represented the Rowan District. There is no evidence that Dickson lived in other than Rowan and Lincoln counties until he moved to Tennessee in 1803. Following his retirement from the North Carolina senate he returned to his Lincoln County home and remained active in public affairs, especially politics. Three years later he was a successful [Federalist](#) ^[13] candidate for election to the U.S. House of Representatives where he served during the Sixth session from 1799 to 1801.

Political observers have long credited Dickson with valuable yeoman service on behalf of Thomas Jefferson in his contest with Aaron Burr in 1800 for the presidency of the United States. The regular election ended in a tie: seventy-three votes each for Jefferson and Burr. That threw the election into the House of Representatives where Jefferson was finally chosen president on the thirty-sixth ballot. It was during that prolonged floor fight that Dickson raised his voice and exerted his influence on Jefferson's behalf. Aaron Burr became vice-president and served throughout Jefferson's first term.

In 1764 Dickson married Margaret McEwen, probably a resident of Rowan County. She was the daughter of James and Isabella Miller McEwen. The Dicksons had nine children: James, Elizabeth, Isabella, John, Joseph, Robert, William, Ezekial, and Margaret, all born in North Carolina.

In 1803 Dickson left North Carolina and settled in Tennessee. There he became a noted and prosperous planter in Davidson County (the part now known as Rutherford County), and continued his law practice in the town of Murfreesboro. He also was an active churchman and is credited with the organization in 1812 of the Presbyterian church in Murfreesboro. He was one of the founders of the Murfreesboro Lodge, Ancient, Free and Accepted Masons [14].

Politics continued to interest Dickson and in 1806 he was a successful candidate for election to the Tennessee legislature. He served two terms from 1807 to 1811; during his last term he was speaker of the house. The remaining fourteen years of his life were spent on his farm in Rutherford County, Tenn., where he died and was buried in the family cemetery on his plantation northeast of Murfreesboro.

References:

Biog. Dir. Am. Cong. (1950).

Walter Clark, ed., *State Records of North Carolina*, vols. 16–22, 24 (1899–1905).

R. D. W. Connor, ed., *Documentary History of the University of North Carolina, 1776–1799* 2 vols. (1953).

Robert M. McBride, et al., eds., *Biographical Directory of the Tennessee General Assembly* (1975).

Who Was Who in America (1950).

Additional Resources:

"Joseph Dickson 1745-1825." N.C. Highway Historical Marker O-47, N.C. Office of Archives & History. <https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=O-47> [15] (accessed February 7, 2014).

"Dickson, Joseph, (1745 - 1825)." *Biographical Directory of the United States Congress*. Washington, D.C.: The Congress. <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=D000331> [16] (accessed February 7, 2014).

William G. Dickson Papers, 1767-1920 (collection no. 00221). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/d/Dickson,William_G.html [17] (accessed February 7, 2014).

"Photograph, Accession #: [H.1957.68.10](#) [18]." 1957. North Carolina Museum of History.

Image Credits:

"Photograph, Accession #: [H.1954.35.1](#) [3]." 1954. North Carolina Museum of History. (accessed February 7, 2014).

Subjects:

Biographies [19]

Authors:

Green, C. Sylvester [20]

Origin - location:

Lincoln County [21]

Rowan County [22]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [23]

1 January 1986 | Green, C. Sylvester

Source URL: <https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dickson-joseph>

Links

[1] <https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dickson-joseph> [2] <https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/green-charles-sylvester> [3] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?42071+> [4] <https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/rowan> [5] <https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution> [6] <https://www.ncpedia.org/committees-safety> [7] <https://www.ncpedia.org/kings-mountain-battle> [8] <https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/mcdowell-charles> [9] <https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/lincoln> [10] <https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi> [11] <https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/davie-william-richardson> [12] <https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/chatham> [13] <https://www.ncpedia.org/#> [14] <https://www.ncpedia.org/freemasons> [15] <https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=O-47> [16] <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=D000331> [17] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/d/Dickson,William_G.html [18] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?23363+> [19] <https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term> [20] <https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/green-c-sylvester> [21] <https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-17> [22] <https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-13> [23] <https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no>